NETTLESTONE AND SEAVIEW PARISH COUNCIL
(These Minutes are unconfirmed and are not an official record until signed).

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING (Draft) 
held at St Peter’s Hall, Seaview on Monday 14th December, 2015 at 7.00pm

PRESENT: Cllr Turner (Chairman), Cllrs Barraclough, Colledge, Kalaher, Thomas-Foxley, Jarman, Tuson, Rayner, Gibbs and Jennings 
The Chairman welcomed Members, Residents (2) and the Press. Mr Mark Rhodes from the estate agents Hose, Rhodes, Dickson was also present with regard to item 15/128.
He then invited questions from members of the public present, of which there were none.

15/121        
Chairman’s Opening Remarks:
Apart from thanking Cllr Jarman for bringing mince pies for everyone, there were no further comments.
15/122
Apologies for Absence:
The meeting was attended in full.
15/123
Declarations of Interest:

Cllrs Jarman and Turner declared a personal interest in Agenda item 15/134, Sandlands Allotments.
Cllr Jennings declared a personal interest in Agenda item 15/137 (c), grant application from Nettlestone Primary School.
Cllrs Tuson, Jarman and Colledge declared a personal interest in Agenda item 15/137 (c), the RBL remembrance wreath as they are members of the Royal British Legion.
Cllr Turner, declared a personal interest in Agenda item 15/137 (c), the RBL remembrance wreath as a member of SSAFFA.

Cllrs Turner, Thomas-Foxley and Barraclough declared an interest in Agenda Item 15/128, Seagrove Bay Toilets.

15/124
It was proposed by Cllr Kalaher that the minutes of the last meeting, held on Monday November 16th 2015 be unanimously approved by the members with no amendments. This was seconded by Cllr Jarman with 8 votes for and 2 abstentions. 
15/125
Clerk’s Report:
15/108 – A letter was written to Mr and Mrs Wilson with regard to not contributing to the re-instatement of the steps on R92. A reply was received with thanks and regret.

15/109 – The Clerk reported that he will be writing to the Island Roads asset manager, Mark Roberts in the near future.

15/111 – The Clerk stated that he was still in discussions with the IW Council’s legal representative, Jason Doughty over the terms of the Heads of Terms for the 3 amenity sites.

15/115 – Following confirmation of N&SPC decision not to contribute, the clerk of Bembridge PC decided not to pursue the proposal any further.

Previously, Cllr Tuson had requested that the minutes be made available to Nettlestone residents, possibly in Vic’s stores. The Clerk confirmed that Charles had agreed to this and arrangements will be made for the future.

The Clerk has received an e-mail from the IW Council with regard to the 2016 bathing water classifications and beach awards at Seagrove Bay and provisions for the information cabinets at Springvale. This will be circulated to members and will be an agenda item for decision at the January PCM.   
15/126
Planning:
a) Delegated decisions, as per list circulated were noted.
Cllr Thomas-Foxley also reported attendance at the planning committee where the Harcourt Sands development was granted conditional planning permission.
At this juncture, the Chairman submitted a proposal to suspend the standing orders in accordance with sections 14 (o), 36 and 12 to allow a motion to be moved without notice. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley with 9 votes for and 1 abstention.

The motion was that the Parish Council should write to the Chairman of the Planning Committee and Head of Planning Services with regard to the proposed distribution of any s106 contributions and affordable housing. It is felt that the Planning Committee did not exercise due diligence when coming to the decision over affordable housing and should re-consider its findings based on housing costs and the siting of the units. This was discussed extensively by the members before a vote was taken on the proposal. The Chairman proposed that a letter be drafted and agreed by the members before being submitted by the Clerk on behalf of the Parish Council. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley with 9 votes for and 1 abstention.
      b) The following applications were then considered
 (Closing date for comments 18th December 2015)
i) P/01354/15: 24, Sandcove Rise, Seaview, PO34 5AY
   Proposal: Proposed extension and alterations
   After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

   Foxley proposed that this application be supported. This was 
   seconded by Cllr Barraclough and agreed unanimously by the 

   members.

           ii) P/01358/15: Durres, Somerset Road, Seaview, PO34 5BQ
               Proposal: Demolition of garage; proposed replacement garage/boat 
               store; retaining wall

               After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-
               Foxley proposed that this application be supported. This was 

               seconded by Cllr Gibbs and agreed unanimously by the members. 

          iii) P/01362/15: The Surprise, High Street, Seaview, PO34 5EX
               Proposal: Demolition of shed; detached outbuilding to provide 
               additional bedroom and W.C

               After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

               Foxley proposed that this application be supported. This was 

               seconded by Cllr Tuson and agreed unanimously by the members. 

             (Closing date for comments 25th December 2015)
          iv) P/01385/15: 10, Eddington Road, Seaview, PO34 5EE
               Proposal: Lawful Development Certificate for continued use of 
               vehicular access and hard standing

               After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

               Foxley proposed that no objections should be submitted to this 

               application. This was seconded by Cllr Jennings with 9 votes for and

               1 abstention. 
           v) P/01356/15: Makai, Springvale Road, Seaview, PO34 5AN
               Proposal: Demolition of external staircase; alterations; single storey 
               side extension to form store/services; extension to porch roof to form 

               balcony; decking

               After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-
               Foxley proposed that this application should be supported with the 

               following comments attached. Makai was built as part of the “set 

               piece” of houses at Springvale. It would be good if this development

               matched the White cottage at the other end. However, anything is 

               better than it is at the moment. This was seconded by Cllr Rayner 

               with 9 votes for and 1 abstention. 
15/127
Reports:
      i) I.W: Ward Cllr Barry was not present at the meeting 
     ii) N&SCP: Cllr Thomas-Foxley reported a reasonable turnout for the 
         latest Cheese and Wine event. 

    iii) IWALC: Cllr Kalaher reported that he wasn’t at the last meeting but the
        only major issue appears to be the question of the enforcement officer

        which will be dealt with later in these minutes (15/135)
    iv) Seagrove Pavilion Trust: There is currently no representative identified 
         and therefore no report was available
15/128

To consider and agree to the commitment in principle of the Parish Council to a long lease for the proposed new Seagrove Bay Toilets:

The IW Council have appointed Hose, Rhodes, Dickson to sort out the legalities of the lease on the proposed arrangements for the new toilets. Mr Mark Rhodes had written to the Parish Council asking if they would be prepared to commit to a long lease which would assume responsibility for the facility in terms of maintenance, repair, cleaning, insurance etc. The Chairman invited Mr Rhodes to attend the meeting to speak to the members. Following some discussions, Cllr Turner proposed that the Parish Council agree in principle to assume responsibility for the facility pending terms and conditions of the lease. This was seconded by Cllr Kalaher with 9 votes for and 1 abstention.
15/129

To discuss and decide on any issues to put forward to Island Roads at the consultation event on Tuesday 12th January 2016:
Cllr Kalaher will be attending the above event and has asked if there is anything specific the Parish Council wishes to be raised. Cllr Colledge raised the specific problem of the bus stops on Ryde Road. However, it was agreed that the Clerk will write to Island Roads as this issue is more important than just being raised at a general meeting. Cllr Turner proposed that Cllr Kalaher attend the meeting on behalf of the Parish Council with an open mandate. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and agreed unanimously by the members. 
15/130
To consider the appointment of a representative to the Seagrove Pavilion Trust:
Following Cllr Bradford’s resignation from the Parish Council, there has been no representation on the Seagrove Pavilion Trust trustees committee. This has been discussed previously with no resolution and therefore has been re-listed. Following further discussions between the members, it could not be decided on whether it was necessary to have a Parish Councillor as a trustee of the pavilion trust. Further information is to be sought and this issue will be brought back to a future meeting for resolution.
15/131 
To consider a response to the Ryde Area Action Plan consultation:

The Clerk circulated the draft plans and letter from the IW Council inviting comments on the above consultation. There were no questions or comments from the members and therefore the Chairman proposed that the Parish Council note the draft Area Action Plan and that the land known as Harcourt Sands now has planning permission for development. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and agreed unanimously by the members.
15/132
To consider and decide on the direction of the Parish/Neighbourhood Plan:

Cllr Barraclough was asked to set up a working group to consider a review of the Parish Plan. During the 3 meetings that have since taken place, the issue of whether or not the review should be upgraded to a full neighbourhood plan which was introduced under the Localism Act 2011 has been discussed. This process would prove very costly and time consuming as opposed to a more robust review of the current Parish Plan. It was felt that it should be decided by the full council as to whether the Parish should undertake a full neighbourhood plan or produce a more robust Parish Plan which would include a full Housing Needs Survey. Cllr Barraclough proposed that at this point, a neighbourhood plan was too ambitious and that a robust review of the Parish Plan was undertaken. This was seconded by Cllr Tuson and agreed unanimously by the members.
15/133
To discuss possible improvements to the Dinghy Park and agree fees for 2016/2017:
Some discussions were had over potential racking for boat storage in the Dinghy Park. Cllr Gibbs stated that generic racking was expensive but a local scaffolder could possibly create something cheaper. More information will be obtained for future discussion. In the meantime, Cllr Jarman proposed that the fees remain unaltered for 2016/2017. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and agreed unanimously by the members.
15/134
To agree the minutes of Sandlands Allotments sub-committee meeting held on Monday 16th November 2015:

The Clerk circulated the above to the members. Cllr Jarman proposed that the minutes be agreed with no amendments. This was seconded by Cllr Turner and agreed unanimously by the members. Attached to these minutes as Appendix A.
15/135
To consider a response to the IWALC proposal for further commitment to a Planning Enforcement Officer:

The Clerk circulated a proposal from Cllr Tim Wakeley of Ryde Town Council that all Town and Parish Councils consider committing to and contributing financially towards the cost of a Planning Enforcement Officer following austerity cuts to non-statutory services by the IW Council. This included the breakdown of costs which resulted in a proposed £737 contribution from Nettlestone and Seaview. This was discussed extensively by members and it was clear that there was either no willingness to participate or a lack of a view on the subject. It was proposed by Cllr Jarman that the Parish Council does not commit further to this scheme. This was seconded by Cllr Gibbs with 7 votes for and 3 against.
15/136
Correspondence:
The following items were circulated:

IWMDDF – Thank you for £50.00 donation

Island Roads – Completion of Old Seaview Lane Works

IWC – Treework – Shawcott, Old Seaview Lane, Seaview

IWC – Treework – Long Logs, Priory Road, Seaview

IWC – Treework – Grove House, Old Seaview Lane, Seaview

IWC – Treework – Westbrook, Oakhill Road, Ryde

IWC – Island AAP consultation letter and documentation

Hose, Rhodes, Dickson – Seagrove Bay Toilets
The following items were reported:

Lloyds Bank – Changes to Financial Services Compensation Scheme
SLCC – Annual membership due for renewal

Russell Page – Christmas tree contribution

Seaview Yacht Club – Christmas tree contribution
Seaview Hotel – Christmas tree contribution

15/119
Finances:

i) The following receipts were noted:-
           Allotments - £99.00
           Interest - £1.31
    ii)    The following payments were approved:-
           M.A Pink - £939.97 (Salary)
           M.A Pink - £109.92 (Expenses)
           H.M.R.C - £314.20 (3 Months NI/Tax contributions Oct – Dec Inclusive)

           Island Roads - £2158.40 (Christmas tree erection, decoration and 

           removal)

           Scribe 2000 - £234.00 (Computer Finance Package Annual Licence)

           Beacon Media - £318.60 (December Newsletter/Beacon Article)

           Seagrove Pavilion Trust - £30.00 (5 x meetings Jul – Dec)

           S.L.C.C Membership - £149.00 (Annual Subscription)

           Bembridge Parish Council - £177.01 (Remedial works at Kerry Fields

           play area – Minute No 15/66)
           Island Office Supplies - £63.22 (Stationary/Ink Cartridges)

           St Peter’s Hall - £80.00 (4 x PC Meetings Sept – Dec Inclusive)

           Top Mops Ltd - £360.00 (Seagrove Bay Toilets Cleaning Contract

           November Minute No 15/92) 

           Thompson Plants - £725.00 (Supply of 5 x Christmas trees)

   iii)    Grant Applications:-
           Grant to the RBL for the Remembrance Day wreath and poppy appeal:

           It was proposed by Cllr Turner that £100.00 be awarded to cover the 

           wreath and the poppy appeal. This was seconded by Cllr Gibbs and 

           agreed unanimously by the members.

           Grant for Nettlestone Primary School J-Rock Project:

           The Clerk received a letter from the Head of School and a subsequent 

           application form was completed for the provision of a grant towards the

           costs of the above project. Following discussions, Cllr Thomas-Foxley

           proposed that a grant of £300.00 be awarded. This was seconded by 

           Cllr Gibbs and agreed unanimously by the members.  
   iv)    To consider Finance Working Party Report and draft precept

           2016/2017 including Income / Expenditure update:-
           The finance working party met on 27th November 2015 to agree a draft 

            budget and precept for the next financial year and for an internal 

            control of finances. The Clerk circulated the information to the 

            members for consideration. After discussion, Cllr Turner proposed that
            the precept for the financial year 2016/2017 remain unchanged at

            £38,490.00. This is based on the increase in budget and the

            uncertainty surrounding further devolved services from the IW Council

            that have yet to be decided. This was seconded by Cllr Rayner and

            agreed unanimously by the members. Attached to these minutes as 

            Appendices B1 – B5.
15/120
Information and Report:
Cllr Rayner gave his report on the Barnsley Trail IW Walking festival event in October. There were 19 participants with 13 of them being non-islanders. A collection was taken and £30.00 were raised for the Seagrove Pavilion Trust. Cllr Rayner is giving up the organisation of the walk from May 2016 and the Clerk will be taking over. The Chairman thanked him for his past efforts. 
Cllr Rayner also asked if there was any update on the traffic proposals that were made to Island Roads earlier in the year. The Clerk stated that he had written to Nicola Vaughan and the reply stated that an Island wide review was underway and that any proposals would be considered as part of that review.
Cllr Tuson expressed concern about the fate of the Wishing Well public house. It has been reported that it will be closing on 2nd January and will be offered for sale. It was asked if it could be considered as a community asset. The Chairman asked that it be put on the agenda for January.
Cllr Jennings reported that he had received a letter from a resident who suffers from MS about the fact that she tried to get from Nettlestone to Pondwell on her mobility scooter but was unable to progress any further than the bottom of the path on Nettlestone Hill due to the narrow gap between the barriers. The Clerk will forward the letter to the Ward Councillor in the first instance to see if this issue can be incorporated into the improvement works planned for the area.
Cllr Gibbs reported a series of break-ins in the Oakhill Road/Pondwell area.

He also reported parking problems at the corner of Puckpool Park/Boathouse getting worse. It was also asked who was responsible for the slipway gates at the bottom of Oakhill Road. This is a public slipway with open access to the gates.
The Chairman thanked the members for all of their support throughout the year and wished everyone a merry Christmas. 
There being no further business, the Meeting was declared closed at 8.54pm.
…………………………………….

Chairman 
19th January 2016  
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